# Strategies Offered to Address Physician Shortage

BY BRUCE JANCIN Denver Bureau

COLORADO SPRINGS — America's physician shortage—still barely noticeable in much of the country—is here to stay and will grow much worse, panelists agreed at the annual meeting of the American Surgical Association.

Because of our failure in the 1990s to recognize the needs of a new century, our health care system will have a continued shortage of physicians throughout the careers of today's medical students. We'll have to invent ways to deal with it, because none of us has ever experienced within our lifetimes in medicine a shortage of the sort we're building into the future," warned Dr. Richard A. Cooper, professor of medicine and a senior fellow at the University of Pennsylvania's Leonard Davis Institute of Health Economics, Philadelphia.

On the basis of economic and population projections, he estimated the nation will need 10,000 additional first-year residency slots and 60 new medical or osteopathic schools by 2020 to control the crisis.

By Dr. Cooper's estimate, there are now 5%-8% too few physicians nationally.

"We're not feeling it everywhere because the shortage is early on, and it's not homogeneous nationally," he said, adding that the shortfall will grow to about 20% within the next 20 years. And physician assistants and nurse practitioners aren't being trained in sufficient numbers to be the solution.

Dr. Darell G. Kirch, president and chief executive officer of the American Association of Medical Colleges, Washington, praised Dr. Cooper for conducting the pioneering research

that is awakening health policy planners to the looming physician shortage.

The AAMC is now recommending to Congress a 30% increase in U.S. medical school capacity. A 17% increase in capacity by 2012 is possible simply by maximizing existing capacity, according to the latest AAMC survey of the 125 medical school deans. An attractive additional strategy is to create regional or branch campuses of existing medical schools, as many osteopathic schools are doing, according to Dr. Kirch, a psychiatrist.

He also sees a need for more flexibility in the premedical curriculum. "We still have that emphasis on the core of calculus, physics, general and organic chemistry. How many of you in the OR have stepped

'We're not feeling it everywhere because the shortage is early on, and it's not homogeneous nationally.'

DR. COOPER

back from a case and said, 'If I only knew more calculus I could manage this case'? Maybe there can be more flexibility that would allow us to attract people who have got great intellects but aren't quite so

oriented toward the physical sciences."

The physician shortage is compounded by workforce exit issues. Dr. Kirch cited a national survey done last year showing one in three physicians over age 50 would retire right now if they could afford to. But the survey also found that part-time work opportunities and less bureaucracy would keep many over age 50 in the workforce.

At present, less than two-thirds of residency slots are filled by graduates of U.S. medical schools. Most of the rest are filled by non-U.S.-citizen international medical graduates, many from developing countries where physicians are sorely needed. Adding more U.S. medical schools would increase the proportion of U.S. graduates in the postgraduate pipeline and keep more international graduates where they were trained, noted Dr. George F. Sheldon, professor of surgery at the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill.

Dr. L.D. Britt got a big hand from the audience when he told the panelists the time has come to "give up the ruse and declare what we already know-that the most wasted year in all medical education is the fourth year of medical school."

Eliminating it would make medical school more attractive and substantially cut the crushing student debt burden, argued Dr. Britt, professor and chairman of the department of surgery at Eastern Virginia Medical School, Norfolk.

Some medical students would benefit from having the fourth year count as their first year of residency training, Dr. Kirch said. Others enter medical school so highly qualified that much of the first 2 years are of little value.

### PRODUCTS

### Self-Infusion Kit for Hemophilia

The Self-Infusion Training Kit allows young hemophilia patients and their families to practice techniques for administering treatment. The kit is available at no cost to health care professionals at U.S. hemophilia treatment centers. Besides hand and elbow models based on a 10year-old boy, the kit includes an infusion mat, tourniquet, butterfly needles, a biohazard disposal container, flush syringe, and recombinant supplies. For more information, call the Wyeth Hemophilia Hotline, 1-888-999-2349.

#### **Cornstarch-Based Bug Spray**

Off! FamilyCare Smooth & Dry is a cornstarch-based insect repellant designed to dry quickly and feel comfortable on the skin. The aerosol spray contains 15% DEET to help protect against mosquitoes as well as gnats, ticks, biting flies, chiggers, and fleas for up to 6 hours. For more information, contact the S.C. Johnson company by visiting www.offprotects.com.

#### **Lost Child Identification Kit**

The Lost & Found Child Identification Kit is available for parents to collect and store identifying information about their children. The information can be used to help police recover a missing child. The kit contains a photo ID card, forensic-quality DNA collection paper, and tools for taking fingerprints and dental impressions. For more information, contact Shelf Tech Inc. by visiting www.mychildsidkit.com.

### **Hospital-Grade Hand-Sanitizing Gel**

CareMates hand-sanitizing gel provides general consumers as well as clinicians the opportunity to buy a hospital-grade infection control product. The antiseptic gel kills 99.9% of germs and bacteria commonly associated with diseases, is waterless to eliminate the need for rinsing or drying, and is fortified with aloe. For more information, call Shepard Medical Products at 800-354-5683 or visit the product Web site, www.care-mates.com.

### Disposable Insulin Pen

The Food and Drug Administration has approved the Lantus SoloStar, a disposable pen prefilled with insulin glargine recombinant (Lantus), which is indicated for the treatment of hyperglycemia in adults with type 2 diabetes or adults and children 6 years and older with type 1 diabetes who require long-acting insulin. For more information, visit www.lantus.com.

# CLASSIFIEDS

Also Available at www.pediatricnews.com

# Parenting... it's challenging, but rewarding.



## **Pediatric News**

Classified listings can now also be seen at:

www.elsevierhealthcareers.com

### **PRODUCTS**



Bedwetting alarms

Vibrating watches

• Waterproof bedding

Books on bedwetting

### Help your patients' families with the frustration of nocturnal enuresis

Your patients' families find what they need to support your treatment plan at the Bedwetting Store, America's favorite source for alarms, waterproof bedding, books and supplies.

Call 1-800-214-9605 for a supply of catalogs.

**Order your FREE** patient catalogs. Bedwetting KStore www.bedwettingstore.com

To place a classified ad in Pediatric News, contact Andrea LaMonica, Pediatric News, 1120 Jensen Ave., Mamaroneck, NY 10543 (800) 381-0569, FAX: (914) 381-0573 Email ad to: a.lamonica@elsevier.com

#### **CONTINUING EDUCATION**



American Academy of Urga Board Certification in Urgent Care Medicine • Accredited by ACCME to Provide CME Urgent Care Center Accreditation 1/ IUUIV Annual Conferences • Excellent Malpractice Coverage Available Visit www.urgentcaremedicine.org or call 407.521.5789 to learn more!